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June 6, 2012

The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration and action is a proposed ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to charge a fee for the hourly use of bicycle lockers by transit customers. This legislation would enable the County to provide a more efficient bicycle parking system at transit facilities.
Metro has a total of 236 bicycle lockers at 28 transit facilities located throughout King County. These lockers are leased to individual bicycle commuters on an annual basis. While rentals average around 85 percent, the lockers are not well used on a daily basis because cyclists have no incentive to turn in their key if not using the locker regularly, and most cyclists do not ride every day. Thus, there are normally wait lists at about half of the locker sites.
To supplement existing resources, Metro applied for and received a federal grant to test a system of on-demand bicycle lockers at 10 different transit facilities. On-demand lockers will serve customers who wish to bike to park-and-ride lots and transit centers on a less-than-daily basis, store their bike in a secure, weather-protected locker and take the bus for the remainder of their commute. The initial hourly charge to use a locker would be 5 cents per hour, which amounts to approximately $11 per month at 10 hours of use per day, five days a week. Metro could adjust the hourly charge over time or charge varying amounts depending on location, time of day, demand and other factors. Bike racks would remain available free of charge for those customers who do not wish to pay for more secure bicycle storage.
To reduce operating expenses, rather than have Metro collect cash from on-demand bike lockers, a vendor will sell bike locker access cards. Value will be debited from a card upon use. The vendor will keep card sale revenue to defray the administrative cost of operating the program and providing 24-hour customer support services. Revenue from the sale of access cards will be reported on a quarterly basis. 
The cost of the vendor’s operating agreement will be covered by a federal grant for the first three years. Metro’s costs for the first three years would be limited to maintenance of locker exteriors, estimated at $2,500 per year. At the end of the three-year demonstration period, Metro would extend the annual operating contract with the vendor for additional years if the project is successful or will consider a different type of access and administration system if the project is not successful.
This legislation is being proposed because King County Code section 2.99.030.G.2 requires that enterprise fund fees be established by ordinance, subject to exceptions not applicable here. Charging an hourly fee for on-demand bike lockers would encourage turnover to allow multiple commuters to use each locker over time. It would also provide increased flexibility by enabling users to access any locker throughout the system, rather than restricting them to one locker in a single location. Initial locations for lockers include Northgate Transit Center, Convention Place Station, Aurora Village Transit Center, Kenmore Park-and-Ride, South Kirkland Park-and-Ride, Eastgate Park-and- Ride, Issaquah Highlands Park-and-Ride, South Sammamish Park-and-Ride, Renton Transit Center, and Tukwila Park-and-Ride.
This legislation furthers the goals of the King County Strategic Plan and the fair and just principle by making it easier for cyclists to use bicycles as a low-cost means of accessing transit. This is particularly important for transit customers in parts of the County where bus connections are less readily available or for customers who do not live within easy walking distance of a bus stop. Bicycle transportation is the primary means of access for many low-income riders.  This legislation also furthers the Strategic Plan goal of providing an integrated and seamless transportation system.
The Cascade Bicycle Club and the Bicycle Alliance of Washington, two primary bicycle organizations in King County, have both expressed support for this project.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager of the Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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